Internet Filtering in

Nigeria

Overview

From 80,000 Internet users in 2000 to 11 million in 2008, Nigeria's online population is growing dramatically.¹ The government has arrested and threatened journalists, but there are no known cases of Internet filtering. New legal provisions, including the draft Computer Security and Critical Information Infrastructure Protection Bill, may support filtering or content control policies.

Background

In April 2007 Nigeria underwent its first democratic transition between two civilian governments. The election took place among rumors of fraud and widespread voting irregularities, and opposition candidates Atiku Abubakar and Muhammadu Buhari (Nigeria's former vice president and former military ruler, respectively) both appealed the Presidential Election Tribunal's decision to uphold President Shehu Musa Yar'adua's highly contested victory. Their appeals were later dismissed.² Abubakar and Buhari took their complaints to the



Supreme Court,³ which in December 2008 ruled in favor of Yar'adua.⁴

Significant tensions exist between Christian and Muslim groups in Nigeria; these tensions are sometimes exacerbated by political violence. There are over three hundred ethnic groups in the country, and while the Hausa, Yoruba and Igbo remain the largest, others have gained stronger voices over the past few years. However, ethnic groups in the oilproducing Niger Delta region of Nigeria which is well known for frequent and pervasive violence - have continued to speak of their marginalization. Their demands led to the creation of a special Ministry of the Niger Delta in 2008, though many human rights activists have criticized the ministry as a bureaucratic expansion rather than a sign of real change.5

Political dissent has enjoyed fairer treatment since the beginning of civilian rule in 1999, especially due to the active role played by the judiciary.⁶ Still, the government remains largely unaccountable to citizens, and few channels for citizen participation in government exist.

RESULTS AT A GLANCE						
Filtering	No evidence of filtering	Suspected filtering	Selective filtering	Substantial filtering	Pervasive filtering	
Political	•					
Social	•					
Conflict/security	•					
Internet tools	•					
Other factors	Low	Medium	High	Not applicable		
Transparency				•		
Consistency				•		

KEY INDICATORS

	worst	best
GNI per capita, PPP (current international \$)1,128	1	
Life expectancy at birth (years)46.5		
Literacy rate (% of people age 15+)69.1		
Human development index (out of 177)158		
Rule of law (percentile)9		
Voice and accountability (percentile)32		
Digital opportunity index (out of 181)155		
Internet users (% of population)7.3	•	

The relationship between Nigeria's government and the media is poor. Journalists face arrest and physical attacks, media outlets have been closed, and the government has proven itself intolerant of media reports that question the well-being of the president, who is known to have health issues.⁷ Even though popular political blogs and citizen journalist Web sites exist, the government has not been known to filter or block any sites. At least two journalists have been arrested for publishing online articles and photos critical of the government.⁸

Internet in Nigeria

Nigeria has over 100 licensed ISPs, but only a third of these are active, and none holds a substantial share of the market. Until a few years ago, all ISPs obtained their upstream bandwidth from foreign service providers. Despite the arrival of Nigeria's communication satellite and the SAT3 submarine cable system connecting Africa to India (both of which have had significant problems), the majority of Nigeria's ISPs have maintained relationships with their foreign service providers, to whom they mostly connect through VSAT. The originally state-owned ISP NITEL (operator of the SAT3 cable) has been privatized.⁹ The Nigerian Internet Exchange Point (NIXP) was established in

2007 and is increasingly gaining the cooperation of the country's ISPs. The country's top-level domain, .ng, is managed by the independent Nigerian Internet Registration Association (NIRA).¹⁰

The most recent statistics from the International Telecommunications Union put Nigeria's Internet user population at 11 million,¹¹ but the figure is likely higher due to multiple access opportunities (such as mobile phones and fixed wireless services) and shared access points where users connect to the Internet through the same public terminal. The Internet penetration rate is just over 7 percent.¹²

Most citizens connect to the Internet at work or at Internet cafés, though an increasing minority now have access at home. Other than at the relatively affordable cafés, which offer 60 minutes of Internet connection time for prices ranging from USD0.70 to USD4.00 depending on speed, Internet access is extremely expensive in Nigeria. Each month, individual home users pay about USD100 for access, while corporate users pay as much as USD1,500 for bandwidth costs (after the usually expensive initial setup and equipment fees). Broadband access is available but unpopular due to its high cost, and many service providers use the word "broadband" for speeds that are significantly slower.

Legal and Regulatory Frameworks

Multiple agencies are involved in Internet legislation in Nigeria, including the Nigerian Communications Commission, the National Information Technology Development Agency and the Economic & Financial Crimes Commission. Still, Nigeria has no law restricting online content, and Internet-focused laws are thus far directed toward fighting cybercrime and protecting critical information infrastructure. The Computer Security and Critical Information Infrastructure Protection Bill, proposed in 2005, requires ISPs to retain user data and make it available to law enforcement. The bill may also serve as gateway to more extensive filtering or Internet controls.13 At the time of publication, the bill was still undergoing debate and revisions.14

The overwhelming amount of spam originating from the country has led to recent government interest in curbing cybercrime. The Nigerian Cybercrime Working Group, an interagency body consisting of representatives from government and the private sector, was established in 2004 to develop legislation on cybercrime.¹⁵ In 2007, the government established the Directorate for Cybersecurity (DfC), an agency charged with "respond[ing] to security issues associated with growing usage of internet and other information and communication technologies (ICTs) in the country," and gave it a N1.2 billion (approximately USD9.8 million using 2007 exchange rates) budget to carry out its mission.16

In September 2008 the government proposed revisions to existing cybercrime legislation. The new bill, titled "A Bill for an Act to Provide for the Prohibition of Electronic Fraud in all Electronic Transactions in Nigeria and for other Related Matters," will provide for prison sentences of up to 14 years for those convicted of committing financial crimes online or of illegally intercepting e-mail messages. Sending "unsolicited" pornographic images is punishable by one year in prison or a N250,000 (USD1695) fine.¹⁷

The Lagos State Task Force on Environment and Special Offence recently initiated a crackdown on pornographic films, seizing DVDs and arresting their sellers, and on May 29, 2009, the state government issued an executive order forbidding the "sales, broadcast and display of pornographic materials" in public places, though it is unclear whether this prohibition applies to the Internet.¹⁸ Though no national law expressly forbids the viewing of pornography online, many Internet cafés insist that users not access explicit Web sites.

The lack of Internet-specific laws does not mean the government has ignored online media. In 2008 two online iournalists were detained and questioned,¹⁹ and it is not unreasonable to believe that the government may apply existing media law to constrict online media. In the enforcement of existing media law, the government has shut down the operations of a television station, arrested journalists and seized equipment from the offices of a newspaper house.²⁰ Even though the present government claims to adhere to the rule of law, it has been known to take action against the media for political reasons.²¹

The government has taken steps to prevent cybercrime in the past by asking Internet cafés to register. All ISPs must obtain a license from the Nigerian Communications Commission before commencement of operations, but this is a simple process that includes demonstrating that they have the technical and financial competence to run such businesses. For users, requirements for obtaining Internet access depend on the provider: some operators (e.g. mobile phone companies that offer Internet access) do not require any information, but others (regular ISPs and fixed wireless access service providers) require customer registration. Internet cafés do not require customers to provide identification. However, in August 2008 the Nigerian Communication Commission announced that, due to the rising use of mobile phones to aid criminal activity, the government would begin requiring all mobile phone owners to register their SIM cards.²²

Surveillance

To date, there have been no reported cases of Internet surveillance, and there is no legal framework that directly addresses surveillance. It is, however, widely known that the State Security Service carries out surveillance of the media and takes action in response to content the government considers inappropriate.²³ In June 2009, the government announced a USD5 million plan to support governmentfriendly web sites and prevent government-critical web sites from influencing Nigerian public opinion.²⁴ Approximately 50 "patriotic" web sites are scheduled to be launched before the 2011 elections.

The recent announcement by government that all mobile phone service providers should register all SIM card owners and subsequent suggestions that service providers would be required to retain user data have not been challenged by any private party. At the moment, there are no court cases or decisions related to Internet surveillance.

Some Internet cafés monitor the use of their terminals to ensure that cybercrime is not being carried out, as many cafés have been blacklisted by ISPs in the past for enabling cybercrime. In 2008 Nigerian authorities began conducting raids on Internet cafés from which suspected scammers operate, arresting over 130 people throughout the country on cybercrimes charges.²⁵

ONI Testing Results

ONI conducted testing in January 2009 on six ISPs in Nigeria: VGC Communication, Nigerian Limited Communications, Swift Networks, Starcomms, Multi-Links Telecommunications and Direct On PC. Testing revealed no evidence of filtering. These results concur with testing conducted near the 2007 elections. during which ONI concluded that no filtering occurred.²⁶ Though some Internet users in Nigeria suspect that the government may be monitoring the Internet for cybercrime incidents through the Economic and Financial Crimes commission, ONI has found no evidence of this.

Conclusion

The Nigerian government appears to be primarily concerned with fighting cybercrime, and not with regulating online content.

NOTES

¹ International Telecommunications Union, "ITU Internet Indicators 2000," http://www.itu.int/ITU-

D/icteye/Reporting/ShowReportFrame.aspx ?ReportName=/WTI/InformationTechnology Public&RP_intYear=2000&RP_intLanguageI D=1; and "ITU Internet Indicators 2008," http://www.itu.int/ITU-

D/icteye/Reporting/ShowReportFrame.aspx ?ReportName=/WTI/InformationTechnology Public&RP_intYear=2008&RP_intLanguageI D=1.

- ² BBC News, "Nigeria poll petitions dismissed," February 26, 2008, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/726353 4.stm.
- ³ Afrique en ligne, "Nigerian Supreme Court set for Buhari, Atiku appeal against Yar'Adua," April 29, 2008, http://www.afriquejet.com/news/africanews/nigerian-supreme-court-set-forbuhari,-atiku-appeal-against-yar%27adua-200804292631.html.
- ⁴ Howard Lesser, "Nigeria Court Decision Averts Constitutional Crisis," Voice of Africa News, December 15, 2008, http://www.voanews.com/english/archive/ 2008-12/2008-12-15voa6.cfm?moddate=2008-12-15.
- ⁵ Andrew Walker, "Doubts over Niger Delta ministry," *BBC News*, September 11, 2008, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/760990 4.stm.
- ⁶ Joel Nwokeoma, "The Judiciary's Redemptive Role in Nigeria's Democracy," Peace and Collaborative Development Network, November 7, 2007, http://www.internationalpeaceandconflict.or

g/profiles/blog/show?id=780588%3ABlogP ost%3A23085.

- ⁷ Reporters Without Borders, "Four journalists face trial over article suggesting President in poor health," November 28, 2008, http://www.rsf.org/Four-journalists-facetrial-over.html.
- ⁸ Reporters Without Borders, "Second online journalist arrested in one week," November 4, 2008, http://www.rsf.org/Second-onlinejournalist-arrested.html.

- ⁹ Michael Oluwagbemi, "Lessons from NITEL Rethinking the Privatization Scheme," Nigeria Village Square, February 13, 2008, http://www.nigeriavillagesquare.com/article s/michael-oluwagbemi/lessons-from-nitelrethinking-the-privatization-s-2.html.
- ¹⁰ Nigerian Internet Registration Association, http://www.nira.org.ng/.
- ¹¹ International Telecommunications Union, "ITU Internet Indicators 2008," http://www.itu.int/ITU-D/icteye/Reporting/ShowReportFrame.aspx ?ReportName=/WTI/InformationTechnology Public&RP_intYear=2008&RP_intLanguagel D=1.
- ¹² Ibid.
- ¹³ WorldLII, "Privacy and Human Rights Report 2006: Federal Republic of Nigeria," http://www.worldlii.org/int/journals/EPICPri vHR/2006/PHR2006-Federal-3.html.
- ¹⁴ Michael Cooney, "International cyber-cop unit girds for uphill battles," Network World, March 19, 2008, http://www.petworld.com/community/

http://www.networkworld.com/community/ node/26144.

- ¹⁵ Basil Udotai, "The Nigerian Cybersecurity Project," Nigerian Cybercrime Working Group, February 22, 2005, http://www.ncc.gov.ng/AFRINET/Afrinet200 5/Afrinet2k5papers&communique/Nigerian %20Cybersecuirty%20Project%20-%20Barr.pdf.
- ¹⁶ Shina Badaru, "FG Okays N1.2b for Cybersecurity Directorate," *This Day*, April 6, 2007,

http://www.cipaco.org/spip.php?article127 2.

¹⁷ *Jidaw*, "Cybercrime, Electronic Crimes Tough measures in Nigeria," September 22, 2008,

http://www.jidaw.com/security/aisa/cybercr ime_measures_nigeria.html.

- ¹⁸ Victor Ebimobi, "Nigeria: No Hiding Place for Pornographic Dealers in Lagos," *Daily Independent*, June 26, 2009, http://allafrica.com/stories/20090626047 2.html.
- ¹⁹ Reporters Without Borders, "Second online journalist arrested in one week," November

4, 2008, http://www.rsf.org/Second-online-journalist-arrested.html.

- ²⁰ Reporters Without Borders, "Government uses planning pretext to demolish TV station's studios in Abuja without warning," June 15, 2007, http://www.rsf.org/Government-usesplanning-pretext.html.
- ²¹ Reporters Without Borders, "TV station allowed back on the air three days after being closed because of false report," September 22, 2008, http://www.rsf.org/TV-station-allowed-backon-the-air.html.
- ²² PRLog, "Nigeria's GSM Prepaid Subscribers SIM Cards Registration: a Necessity," May 16, 2009, http://www.prlog.org/10237773nigerias-gsm-prepaid-subscribers-sim-cardsregistration-necessity.html.
- ²³ Reporters Without Borders, "State Security Service (SSS)," June 1, 2009, http://www.rsf.org/State-Security-Service-SSS,13634.html.
- ²⁴ Sahara Reporters, "Umaru Yar'adua Regime Launches \$5 Million Online War," June 16, 2009, http://www.saharareporters.com/index.php ?option=com_content&view=article&id=302 4%3Aumaru-yaradua-regime-launches-5
 - million-online-war-&catid=1%3Alatestnews<emid=18.
- ²⁵ Suleiman Muhammad Odapu, "Nigeria: Cyber Crime - Time to Stop County's Dominance," *Daily Trust*, September 6, 2008,

http://allafrica.com/stories/20080906006 0.html.

²⁶ OpenNet Initiative, "Internet Watch Report: The 2007 Presidential Election in Nigeria," http://opennet.net/research/bulletins/014.